28.


MINUTES of Offenham Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th November 2018 
at  Offenham Village Hall
Members Present:
Parish Councillors:


Richard Evans, Chairman.

As per attendance register:   

Anthony Ward

Jill Moran








Jayne Morgan-Wright

In attendance:



Diane Cox (Clerk)


Keith Wright, District Councillor



18/143
Apologies 

Received from Larraine Knight, Ian Graham, Frederick Young, Victoria Jervis, Marcus Taylor and Alastair Adam, County Councillor.
18/144
To receive Declarations of Interest & updates to Members’ Register

 Cllr Moran for item 10.
18/145
Open Forum

Appended to the minutes.
 
18/146
Meeting re-opened and the Minutes of previous meeting were considered.

The minutes of the Parish Council meetings held on 1st October 2018 were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
18/144
To be advised of any urgent matters not herewith included (at the Chairman’s discretion).
· To consider adding details of the SWDP consultation to Spotted Offenham and December parish newsletter.


      It was agreed that this consultation should be advertised where possible.

18/145
Clerk’s Report:
Street Lights

· E-ON scheduled works on the replacement street lights for the end of October, this work is currently ongoing.  The clerk has received a complaint from a resident in Leasowes Road that a barrier was left on her property by the base of the new lamp for several days.  The clerk contacted E-on who advised that they were awaiting a contractor to reinstate block paving after the works had been completed.  An engineer from E-on is hoping to call next week to inspect the completed work.
Wychavon District Council

· Wychavon DC has notified that the ½ year precept has been processed.
· CIL payment has been received - £5950.50
· WDC has notified that planning fees are halved for Parish Councils and therefore a refund of £117 will be made.
· Dog waste bin has been ordered to be located in Three Cocks Lane towards the junction with Newtown.
· The Planning application process for the safety fencing in the recreation ground has been delayed due to requests from the Planning Dept for additional information.
Recreation Ground

· All works have now been completed by Wicksteed.  Two benches have been delivered to Maurice Parkinson ready for installation. 
29.

WCC Bus Scrutiny Task Group Questionnaire

· Cllr Young gathered responses at the Seniors Group to the WCC questionnaire, this has been submitted.  WCC have advised that any progress from the review will be forwarded directly to OPC.

Three Cocks Lane

· A letter was sent to Zenith Nurseries in relation to mud on the road.  Mr Barone’s response was that he felt that Zenith had been picked out when all growers had a responsibility to clean up.  He advised that his company used a tractor with an attachment to clean the road. Reports have been received by a local resident stating that they have not witnessed a clean up by Zenith Nurseries.  

Clock

· Cllr Taylor advised that the clock has been adjusted and hopefully would be accurate for the Remembrance Sunday service.
Defibrillator

· A kit incorporating replacement pads has been ordered for the defib.  Weekly checks are being undertaken by Cllr Taylor and Cllr Evans.
18/146
To receive correspondence


Circulated during meeting
18/147
To confirm approval of purchase costs to replace pads for defibrillator.

The clerk advised that she had contacted the Chairman and due to the cost of parts being lower than expected the Chairman had instructed that the pads should be ordered without delay.
18/148
To consider attendance at the following events:
· Worcs CALC – AGM on Wednesday 14th November at County Hall
      No councillor present available to attend.

· Wychavon Sport Presentation Evening on 22nd November at Bretforton Sports Club. 


The clerk advised that she may be able to attend; Cllr Moran may be able to attend.

· CALC – Community Engagement Workshop 27th November at County Hall

The clerk advised that she may be able to attend, it was mentioned that Cllr Knight had 
expressed interest – to be confirmed.

14/149
To consider making a donation towards the production costs for the Parish Magazine.

Cllr Moran left the room during discussions.  Various discussions took place where it was mentioned that the magazine was a useful forum to keep in touch with residents. It was agreed that £400 should be allocated towards printing costs.  Proposed AW Seconded JMW.

14/150
To consider making a donation towards the costs of refurbishment of the Village Hall and giving support to their application for funding subject to time constraints.

The clerk advised that Cllr Knight whilst unavailable for this meeting wished it to be known that she would have given support to the request for a donation to cover the cost of replacing the sewers at a cost of £6300 + vat but could not commit to additional funding within the 2019-2020 budget.

Members present discussed the request and agreed to make a donation for the cost of the sewers and stated that further funding within the next financial year would not be considered. It was further agreed to support their application for funding but added that it was recognised that time was limited until the application closure date so the VHC would need to have all information in place for the clerk to submit before the 23rd November.  The Chairman stated that due to the late request this should not impact on essential parish work.
18/151
Member & committee reports:

Report from Footpath Warden
 - No report

Report updates on Rural Communities –  No report


Neighbourhood Watch
 - Emails being received and forwarded.

VHC – No additional information.
Disaster Emergency Plan (only if updates have taken place) – None

PACT – Cllr Ward advised that the next meeting was scheduled for 10th December.
30.
18/152
To receive financial update and approve bills for payment etc
At bank:

Current account 0649818
£       38800.63

as at  20.10.2018

Deposit account 7277881
£  
   43633.32

as at  20.10.2018

FTD 3 months
£       10000.00

Bills for payment:

	V no
	Chq no
	Payee & reason for payment
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	78
	001494
	Royal British Legion  (wreath)
	20.00
	
	20.00

	79
	001495
	E-ON
	128.01
	6.40
	134.41

	80
	001496
	No Butts Bin Co Ltd  (seating)
	820.00
	164.00
	984.00

	81
	001497
	Wicksteed Leisure Ltd
	1230.00
	246.00
	1476.00

	82
	001498
	Safelincs Ltd  (defib)
	68.00
	13.60
	81.60

	83
	001499
	Offenham Village Hall
	20.00
	
	20.00

	84
	001500
	Diane Cox – Admin
	33.00
	
	

	85
	
	
- Mileage

	33.30
	
	

	85
	
	
- Salary 
	516.00
	
	582.30

	
	
	Total
	2860.31
	430.00
	3290.01


18/152
To receive feedback from Cllr Ward on quarterly check of accounts

Cllr Ward confirmed that he had undertaken the quarterly check on accounts, found them to be in order and described the process for the checks.
18/153
To consider proposed budget for 2019/20  

Various discussions took place and it was generally felt that increases should be kept to a minimum.  No further projects had been identified.  It was stated that until the PC were aware of the council tax base figure it was difficult to approve any figures, this would not be available until the end of the year so it was suggested that a final decision be made in the January meeting.  Due to the lack of councillor numbers it was decided to defer to the next meeting.
18/154
To be advised of planning matters including:


Applications:

18/01914/HP  Manor Cottage, 4 Court Lane, Offenham


Demolish 1970’s extension and replace with a larger extension. – response required prior to this meeting.

OPC comment:  No objection

Decisions:


18/01839/LB  Little Thatch, Gibbs Lane, Offenham


Two replacement upstairs windows and patio door – Approved


18/01852/HP  Wildovale, 27 Ferry Lane, Offenham


Ground floor extension to bungalow as approved under planning ref:18/0590/HP but without compliance with condition 3 (to allow for change in external facing and roofing materials) – Approved


18/01717/HP  Bermuda, Main Street, Offenham


Replace existing window with bay window. Change render with feature brickwork below. – Approved


18/01457/FUL  Wildorvale, 27 Ferry Lane, Offenham


Construction of a 2 bedroom bungalow – Approved.
18/155
To advise items for consideration at next meeting
· To consider purchase of Parish Council laptop.
18/156
To consider date & time of next meeting – Parish Council meeting - 7.30pm, Monday 3rd December 2018, 

Meeting closed at 9pm.

Signed ………………………………………………………………….     

Date………………..…..


Chairman, Offenham Parish Council
Open Forum


A resident complained about the ongoing motorcycles driving illegally in the evenings and at weekends.  The clerk advised that this should be reported to the police giving as much detail as possible when the incident was occurring.

He stated that there was frustration about traveller activity and mentioned an incident with a stolen and burnt out vehicle on private land. He suggested a scheme similar to that used in Ireland named Community Alert.  Cllr Keith Wright stated that he would flag this up with “Rural Crimes” and added that there was a police event being held in Malvern on the 22nd November in relation to rural crime.


A complaint was raised that when WCC came to fill in a pothole in Gibbs Lane they failed to address other areas requiring attention.


A request was made that the verge be cut back opposite Sheaf House because it was encroaching onto the highway.

Report from Keith Wright, District Councillor

Cllr Wright mentioned that there was little to report in Offenham at the moment.  He stated that the new bin rounds were working well with few problems raised; he asked if the PC were aware of issues.  No issues had been reported to the PC.

Rural Crimes Event was being held in Malvern on the 22nd November.


A query about the height of the fence adjacent to Leasowes Road on the David Wilson site was raised, the planning application stipulated a height of 1.8 metres which was not in place currently.  The clerk advised that she would contact DWH for comment.  Cllr Wright asked that he be made aware of the outcome.
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